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138/69 kV Tie Line Over And Across The 
Lands of JOHN E. LANDIS i n East 
Hempfield Township, Lancaster County, I s 
Necessary Or Proper For The Service, 
Accommodation, Convenience Or Safety 
Of The Public. 

I n i t i a l Hearing. 

Pages 26 through 55 Hearing Room 2 
Commonwealth Keystone B u i l d i n g 
Harrisburg, Pennsylvania 

Wednesday, September 1, 2004 

Met, pursuant t o n o t i c e , a t 10:00 a.m. 

BEFORE: 

SUSAN D. COLWELL, Ad m i n i s t r a t i v e Law Judge 

APPEARANCES: 

ANTHONY DeCUSATIS, Esquire 
Morgan, Lewis & Bockius, LLP 
1701 Market Street 
P h i l a d e l p h i a , Pennsylvania 19103 

fFor PPL E l e c t r i c U t i l i t i e s ) 
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700 Lisburn Road 
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WITNESS 

Gopi R. Kedia 
By Mr. DeCusatis 

Kenneth B. Kuhns 
By Mr. DeCusatis 
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P R O C E E D I N G S 

ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE SUSAN D. COLWELL: Let's go 

on the record. This i s the time and the place set f o r the 

hearing i n the cases l i s t e d a t PUC Docket Nos. 

A-110500F0333, F0343 and F0344. I note f o r the record the 

attendance of the f o l l o w i n g counsel: Anthony DeCusatis f o r 

PPL. 

By way of background, I note the f o l l o w i n g . On July 

10, 2003, PPL E l e c t r i c U t i l i t i e s f i l e d a l e t t e r of 

n o t i f i c a t i o n pursuant t o 52 Pa. Code, Chapter 57, Subchapter 

(g) w i t h respect t o i t s proposed proposed West Hempfield-

McGovernville #1 and #2 138/69 kV t i e l i n e t o be constructed 

i n East Hempfield ownship, Lancaster County a t PUC Docket 

No. A-110500F0333. 

On March 30, 2004, PPL f i l e d three a p p l i c a t i o n s f o r a 

f i n d i n g and determination t h a t the service t o be fu r n i s h e d 

by the Applicant through i t s proposed exercise of the power 

of eminent domain t o acquire the right-of-way f o r the 

c o n s t r u c t i o n , operation and maintenance of the proposed West 

Hempfield-McGovernville #1 and #2 138/69 kV t i e l i n e i s 

necessary or proper f o r the se r v i c e , accommodation, 

convenience or safety of the p u b l i c over and across the 

lands o f . No. 1, Mahlon N. Zimmerman and Rozanne L. 

Ziininerman2, PUC Docket No. A-110500F0342; East Hempfield 

Township, PUC Docket No. A-110500F0343, and John E. Landis, 

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 761-7150 
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PUC Docket No. A-110500F0344. 

On May 18, 2004, a n o t i c e was issued s e t t i n g an 

i n i t i a l hearing f o r June 10, 2004 and appointing the case t o 

me, the four dockets having been consolidated p r i o r t o being 

assigned t o the O f f i c e of A d m i n i s t r a t i v e Law Judge. 

On May 28, 2004, PPL f i l e d a p e t i t i o n t o withdraw i t s 

a p p l i c a t i o n t o exercise the power of eminent domain across 

the property of Mahlon N. Zimmerman and Rozanne L. Zimmerman 

since the Zimmermans had reached an agreement w i t h PPL. 

No responses were f i l e d t o the p e t i t i o n was then 

granted as a matter of course and PUC Docket No. 

A-110500F0342 should be marked closed. 

On June 10, 2004, the i n i t i a l hearing, which took the 

form of a prehearing conference, was held. PPL, represented 

by Anthony DeCusatis, p a r t i c i p a t e d by telephone from PPL 

headquarters i n Allentown. 

John E. Landis was represented by Attorney Brian 

Byler who p a r t i c i p a t e d by telephone from h i s Lancaster 

o f f i c e . 

East Hempfield Township was represented by Attorney 

Susan Smith who p a r t i c i p a t e d i n person i n Harrisburg. The 

conference was t r a n s c r i b e d by a court r e p o r t e r . 

During the course of the conference, PPL explained 

the proposed p r o j e c t and procedures which i t has f o l l o w e d t o 

reach t h i s p o i n t i n the execution of the p r o j e c t . PPL 

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 761-7150 
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stated t h a t i t requested c o n s o l i d a t i o n of the fo u r dockets 

because of the issues which were common t o a l l of the cases. 

Attorney Smith i n d i c a t e d at t h a t time t h a t East 

Hempfield Township had no opposition t o the existence or 

s i t i n g of the proposed t i e l i n e . She also i n d i c a t e d t h a t 

p r e l i m i n a r y discussions had occurred regarding appropriate 

compensation f o r the township land needed, which i s less 

than an acre. 

A f t e r some discussion, a schedule was followed f o r 

the hearings today and f o r the f i l i n g of testimony. By the 

time t h a t the f i l i n g of PPL's d i r e c t testimony was due, the 

only remaining a p p l i c a t i o n was A-110500F0344, which i s the 

a p p l i c a t i o n seeking a f i n d i n g t h a t the service t o be 

furnished across the land of John E. Landis i s necessary or 

proper f o r the service, accommodation, convenience or s a f e t y 

of the p u b l i c . 

PPL f i l e d i t s Statements 1 through 4 and E x h i b i t s 2 

and 3. By l e t t e r received August 2, 2004, which had been 

dated July 30, 2004, Attorney W. Brian Byler, representing 

John Landis, informed me t h a t he and PPL had reached a 

settlement agreement regarding the only outstanding 

a p p l i c a t i o n . Accordingly, he would not be f i l i n g testimony 

and e x h i b i t s f o r today's hearing, and i n f a c t he has not 

come. Therefore, I w i l l t u r n the e n t i r e over t o Mr. 

DeCusatis. 

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 761-7150 
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MR. DeCUSATIS: Thank you, Your Honor. 

Just by way of c l a r i f i c a t i o n , we have not f i l e d a 

p e t i t i o n t o withdraw the a p p l i c a t i o n s f o r the exercise of 

the power of eminent domain f o r the Landis and East 

Hempfield Township p r o p e r t i e s , p r i n c i p a l l y because the 

agreements f o r the conveyance have not been consummated and 

we are awaiting t h a t . 

And today what we'd l i k e t o do i s t o put i n t o 

evidence the c e r t a i n e x h i b i t s and accompanying testimony 

t h a t p e r t a i n both t o the s i t i n g l e t t e r of n o t i f i c a t i o n 

p r i n c i p a l l y and also t o some of the issues t h a t were i n the 

a p p l i c a t i o n , so they a c t u a l l y cover both. 

And we have our witnesses here, and what I would 

propose t o do then i s t o simply s t a r t i n the order i n which 

the testimony has been pre-marked and ask them t o step 

forward, be sworn, w e ' l l authenticate them and introduce 

them f o r the record and i f Your Honor has any questions, 

they are a v a i l a b l e f o r questioning as w e l l . 

By way of c l a r i f i c a t i o n , and I t h i n k i t w i l l be 

h e l p f u l i f I do i t now, w i t h respect t o a l l of the f o u r 

statements, there i s one change t h a t was made w i t h respect 

t o a l l of them and t h a t was i n the cover page. 

I had i n i t i a l l y put on i t the docket numbers of the 

l e t t e r of n o t i f i c a t i o n and the Landis a p p l i c a t i o n 

p r i n c i p a l l y because a f t e r the prehearing conference and 

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 761-7150 
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subsequent discussions, I thought t h a t we would have 

completed, consummated the deal w i t h the township and the 

a p p l i c a t i o n would have been withdrawn at t h a t p o i n t . That 

has not been the case, so what I d i d i s we s u b s t i t u t e d a 

cover page t h a t has a l l three captions on i t i n c l u d i n g the 

township. And I w i l l provide Your Honor copies of t h a t as 

each witness i s presented. 

The second, and we w i l l be able t o e x p l a i n t h i s i n a 

l i t t l e more d e t a i l , involves PPL Statement No. 4 and t h a t i s 

Mr. Gebhard's statement. 

His testimony was t o deal w i t h the s t a t e of r i g h t - o f -

way a s q u i s i t i o n , and between July 19 when h i s testimony was 

d i s t r i b u t e d and today obviously some thin g s have changed. 

And we thought i t would be cleaner i f we s u b s t i t u t e d 

a revised statement t h a t provided an explanation t h a t was up 

t o date r a t h e r than p u t t i n g i n h i s i n i t i a l statement t h a t 

was d i s t r i b u t e d on July 19 and then t r y i n g t o o r a l l y r e v i s e 

t h a t on the witness stand. 

So what we have i s i n h i s statement, i t i s marked 

rev i s e d , although obviously we haven't put h i s i n i t i a l 

statement i n t o the record but we d i d i t j u s t f o r purposes of 

c l a r i t y . And we w i l l walk through t h a t . He can e x p l a i n the 

two small changes t h a t were made i n i t . Thank you. 

JUDGE COLWELL: I don't a n t i c i p a t e any o b j e c t i o n . 

MR. DeCUSATIS: Okay. Your Honor, w e ' l l c a l l as our 

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717)761-7150 
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f i r s t witness t h i s morning Mr. Gopi Kedia. 

Whereupon, 

GOPI R. KEDIA 

having been duly sworn, t e s t i f i e d as f o l l o w s : 

JUDGE COLWELL: Go ahead. 

MR. DeCUSATIS: Thank you. 

Your Honor, I would l i k e t o d i s t r i b u t e f o r the record 

two copies of a document t h a t has been pre-marked PPL 

Statement No. 1. I have a copy f o r Your Honor. 

And I also would l i k e t o provide a t t h i s p o i n t , since 

we w i l l be r e f e r r i n g t o i t i n the case w i t h three of our 

four upcoming witnesses, a document contained i n a r i n g 

binder t h a t i s pre-marked as PPL E x h i b i t No. 1. I t i s going 

t o be j o i n t l y sponsored by three of our witnesses t h i s 

morning who have r e s p o n s i b i l i t y f o r d i f f e r e n t sections of 

t h a t r i n g binder. 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. DeCUSATIS: 

Q. Good morning, Mr. Kedia. 

A. Good morning. 

Q. Could you please sta t e your f u l l name and s p e l l 

i t f o r the record? 

A. Yes. My f u l l name i s Gopi R. Kedia, and I ' l l 

s p e l l i t . The f i r s t name, Gopi, G-O-P-I; middle i n i t i a l R; 

l a s t name Kedia, K-E-D-I-A. 

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 761-7150 
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Q. And could you provide your business address f o r 

the record? 

A. Two North Ninth S t r e e t , Allentown, PA, 18101. 

Q. And by whom are you employed and i n what 

capacity? 

A. I am employed by PPL E l e c t r i c U t i l i t i e s as a 

senior engineer. 

Q. Mr. Kedia, do you have before you a copy of a 

document which has p r e l i m a r i l y been marked as PPL Statement 

No. 1? 

A. Yes, I do. 

Q. And does t h i s represent your prepared d i r e c t 

testimony i n t h i s case? 

A. Yes, i t does. 

Q. I n i t i a l l y , do you have any changes or 

co r r e c t i o n s you need t o make f o r the record a t t h i s point? 

A. No, I don't have any. 

Q. Mr. Kedia, i f I were t o ask you the questions 

t h a t are set f o r t h i n Statement No. 1, would your answers 

today be the same as are set f o r t h therein? 

A. Yes, i t would be the same. 

Q. And i s the in f o r m a t i o n contained i n Statement 

No. 1 t r u e and c o r r e c t t o the best of your knowledge, 

i n f o r m a t i o n and b e l i e f ? 

A. Yes, i t ' s t r u e and c o r r e c t . 

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717)761-7150 
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Q. Mr. Kedia, you also have before you a copy of 

the document we have pre-marked, p r e l i m i n a r i l y marked f o r 

the record as PPL E x h i b i t No. 1, c o n s i s t i n g of e x h i b i t s and 

appendices t h a t were f i l e d i n support of PPL's l e t t e r of 

n o t i f i c a t i o n i n t h i s case. Do you have that? 

A. Well, I don't have i t here, but I can — 

Q. Thank you. And as stated i n your testimony, you 

are the responsible witness f o r the p o r t i o n of PPL E x h i b i t 

No. 1 which i s i d e n t i f i e d i n t h a t r i n g binder as E x h i b i t A; 

i s t h a t correct? 

A. Yes, t h a t i s c o r r e c t . 

Q. With respect t o E x h i b i t A of PPL E x h i b i t No. 1, 

was t h a t i n f o r m a t i o n prepared by you or under your d i r e c t i o n 

and supervision? 

A. I t was prepared by me. 

Q. And i s t h a t t r u e and c o r r e c t t o the best of your 

knowledge, in f o r m a t i o n and b e l i e f ? 

A. I t i s t r u e and c o r r e c t , yes. 

MR. DeCUSATIS: Your Honor, a t t h i s p o i n t , we would 

request t h a t PPL Statement No. 1 be i d e n t i f i e d f o r the 

record as marked and be admitted i n t o the record subject t o 

any t i m e l y motions and cross-examination i f any. 

JUDGE COLWELL: I t i s admitted. 

(Whereupon, the document was marked 

as PPL Statement No. 1 f o r 

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 761-7150 
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i d e n t i f i c a t i o n and received i n 

evidence.) 

MR. DeCUSATIS: Your Honor, a t t h i s p o i n t , I guess 

what I w i l l do i s I w i l l await the completion of the three 

witnesses who have each a p o r t i o n of PPL E x h i b i t No. 1 and 

then move i t s admission a f t e r a l l of them have been 

presented. 

JUDGE COLWELL: That's f i n e . 

MR. DeCUSATIS: But I would at t h i s p o i n t ask f o r the 

i d e n t i f i c a t i o n of PPL E x h i b i t No. l a s pre-marked. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay. 

(Whereupon, the document was marked 

as PPL E x h i b i t No. 1 f o r 

i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

MR. DeCUSATIS: With t h a t . Your Honor, we have 

completed our a u t h e n t i c a t i o n and d i r e c t testimony f o r Mr. 

Kedia. He's a v a i l a b l e i f you have any questions. 

JUDGE COLWELL: I don't believe I do. Thank you very 

much, s i r . You are excused. 

THE WITNESS: Thank you. Your Honor. 

(Witness excused.) 

MR. DeCUSATIS: Our next witness, Your Honor, i s 

Kenneth B. Kuhns. 

Whereupon, 

KENNETH B . KUHNS 

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 761-7150 
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having been duly sworn, t e s t i f i e d as f o l l o w s : 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. DeCUSATIS: 

Q. Mr. Kuhns, would you s p e l l your l a s t name f o r 

the record, please? 

A. Last name, Kuhns, K-U-H-N-S. 

Q. And your business address? 

A. I s Two North Ninth S t r e e t , Allentown, 

Pennsylvania, 18101. 

Q, And by whom are you employed and i n what 

capacity? 

A. PPL E l e c t r i c U t i l i t i e s Corp., and I am 

supervisor of the s i t i n g group. 

MR. DeCUSATIS: Your Honor, I have provided t o the 

court r e p o r t e r two copies of a document t h a t ' s been pre­

marked as PPL Statement No. 2. I t i s captioned as the 

d i r e c t testimony of Mr. Kuhns i n t h i s case. 

BY MR. DeCUSATIS: 

Q. Mr. Kuhns, do you have before you a copy of what 

has been pre-marked as PPL Statement No. 2? 

A. Yes, I do. 

Q. And does t h i s represent your prepared d i r e c t 

testimony i n t h i s case? 

A. Yes, i t does. 

Q, Do you have any r e v i s i o n s or c o r r e c t i o n s t h a t 

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 761-7150 
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need t o be made f o r the record t h i s morning? 

A. No, I do not. 

Q. Mr. Kuhns, i f I were t o ask you today the 

questions t h a t are contained i n Statement No. 2, would your 

answers be the same as are set f o r t h therein? 

A. Yes, they would. 

Q. And i s t h a t i n f o r m a t i o n t r u e and c o r r e c t t o the 

best of your knowledge, in f o r m a t i o n and b e l i e f ? 

A. Yes, i t i s . 

Q. Mr. Kuhns, we've pr e v i o u s l y i d e n t i f i e d PPL 

E x h i b i t No. 1 as the r i n g binder c o n t a i n i n g e x h i b i t s and 

appendices t o the company's l e t t e r of n o t i f i c a t i o n . Am I 

c o r r e c t t h a t you are the responsible witness f o r the 

po r t i o n s of PPL E x h i b i t No. 1 t h a t are designated E x h i b i t s B 

and C as w e l l as Appendices A through E, G and H? 

A. Yes, I am. 

Q. And were those p o r t i o n s of PPL E x h i b i t 1 

prepared by you or under your d i r e c t i o n and supervision? 

A. Yes, they were. 

MR. DeCUSATIS: Your Honor, I w i l l provide t o the 

court r e p o r t e r two copies of a document we've pre-marked as 

PPL E x h i b i t No. 2. 

BY MR. DeCUSATIS: 

Q. Mr. Kuhns, do you have before you a copy of 

what's been pre-marked as PPL E x h i b i t 2? 

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 761-7150 
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A. Yes, I do. 

Q. And am I c o r r e c t t h a t t h i s c o n s i s t s of a seri e s 

of some ei g h t photographs as w e l l as a two page a e r i a l 

photograph i d e n t i f y i n g the l o c a t i o n where each of those 

photographs were taken? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. And Mr. Kuhns, i s i t c o r r e c t t h a t you were 

present when each of those eight photographs were taken? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. With respect t o the i n f o r m a t i o n f o r which you 

were responsible i n E x h i b i t No. 1 and E x h i b i t No. 2, are 

they t r u e and co r r e c t t o the best of your knowledge, 

in f o r m a t i o n and b e l i e f ? 

A. Yes, they are. 

Q. And the photographs t h a t are i n E x h i b i t No. 2 

are i n f a c t photographs of the geographic areas which they 

purport t o show? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . 

MR. DeCUSATIS: Your Honor, at t h i s p o i n t , I would 

f i r s t ask t h a t Mr. Kuhns' d i r e c t statement be i d e n t i f i e d f o r 

the record as PPL Statement No. 2 and PPL E x h i b i t No. 2 also 

be i d e n t i f i e d f o r the record as marked. 

JUDGE COLWELL: One question f o r you f i r s t . You 

d i d n ' t change the cover sheet on E x h i b i t No. 2, but does 

t h i s s t i l l apply t o the t h i r d docket? 
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MR. DeCUSATIS: Yes, i t does. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay. 

MR. DeCUSATIS: I'm sorry, I'm missed t h a t one. 

JUDGE COLWELL: That's a l l r i g h t . 

MR. DeCUSATIS: You are c o r r e c t . I t should bear a 

t h i r d docket number of A-110500F0343. 

JUDGE COLWELL: They are both marked. 

(Whereupon, the documents were 

marked as PPL Statement No. 2 

and PPL E x h i b i t No. 2 f o r 

i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

MR. DeCUSATIS: And we at t h i s time would move the 

admission i n t o the record of PPL Statement 2 and PPL E x h i b i t 

No. 2. 

JUDGE COLWELL: They are admitted. 

{Whereupon, the documents marked as 

PPL Statement No. 2 and PPL E x h i b i t 

No. 2 were received i n evidence.) 

MR. DeCUSATIS: Thank you, Your Honor, and Mr. Kuhns 

i s also a v a i l a b l e f o r any questions. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Mr. Kuhns, I don't believe I have any 

questions f o r you, e i t h e r . 

THE WITNESS: Thank you, Your Honor. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Thank you very much. You're excused. 

(Witness excused.) 
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MR. DeCUSATIS: Your Honor, w e ' l l c a l l as our next 

witness f o r PPL t h i s morning Mr. Jay Alan Keeler. 

Whereupon, 

JAY ALAN KEELER 

having been duly sworn, t e s t i f i e d as f o l l o w s : 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. DeCUSATIS: 

Q. Mr. Keeler, could you s p e l l your l a s t name f o r 

the court reporter? 

A. Last name Keeler, K-E-E-L-E-R. 

Q. And also f o r purposes of c l a r i t y , your middle 

name? 

A. Alan, middle name Alan, A-L-A-N. 

Q. Thank you. Mr. Keeler, your business address? 

A. Two North Ninth S t r e e t , Allentown, Pennsylvania, 

18101. 

Q. And by whom are you employed and i n what 

capacity? 

A. I'm employed by PPL E l e c t r i c U t i l i t i e s 

Corporation and I'm s supervising engineer, transmission and 

d i s t r i b u t i o n design. 

MR. DeCUSATIS: Your Honor, I am p r o v i d i n g f o r the 

re p o r t e r two copies of a document pre-marked as PPL 

Statement No. 3 which i s captioned, d i r e c t testimony of Jay 

Alan Keeler, and we would ask t h a t i t be i d e n t i f i e d f o r the 

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 761-7150 



o 

o 

i 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

44 

record as marked. 

JUDGE COLWELL I t i s so marked. 

(Whereupon, the document was marked 

as PPL Statement No. 3 f o r 

i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

BY MR. DeCUSATIS: 

Q. Mr. Keeler, do you have before you a copy of the 

document we've j u s t i d e n t i f i e d as Statement No. 3? 

A. Yes, I do. 

Q. I n i t i a l l y , do you have any c o r r e c t i o n s or 

re v i s i o n s you need t o make f o r the record t o t h a t statement? 

A. No, I do not. 

Q. Mr. Keeler, i f I were t o ask you the questions 

t h a t are contained i n Statement No. 3, would your answers 

today be the same as are set f o r t h therein? 

A. Yes, they would. 

Q. And i s t h a t i n f o r m a t i o n t r u e and c o r r e c t t o the 

best of your knowledge, in f o r m a t i o n and b e l i e f ? 

A. Yes, i t i s . 

Q. And Mr. Keeler, am I c o r r e c t t h a t you are also 

responsible f o r and sponsoring the p o r t i o n of PPL E x h i b i t 

No. 1 t h a t i s designated E x h i b i t D as w e l l as Appendix F, 

PPL design c r i t e r i a and safety practices? 

A. Yes. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. And were those p o r t i o n s of PPL E x h i b i t No. 1 
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prepared by you or under your d i r e c t i o n and supervision? 

A. Yes, they were. 

Q. And i s t h a t i n f o r m a t i o n t r u e and c o r r e c t t o the 

best of your knowledge, i n f o r m a t i o n and b e l i e f ? 

A. Yes, i t i s . 

MR. DeCUSATIS: Thank you, Mr. Keeler. 

Your Honor, we would move the admission of PPL 

Statement No. 3 and also the admission of PPL E x h i b i t No. 1 

since a t t h i s p o i n t we've now i d e n t i f i e d and auth e n t i c a t e d 

the e n t i r e t y of t h a t e x h i b i t . 

(Pause.) 

JUDGE COLWELL: Just checking t o make sure you d i d . 

MR. DeCUSATIS: Okay. 

JUDGE COLWELL: I t h i n k you d i d . Okay, i t ' s 

admitted. 

(Whereupon, the documents marked as 

PPL Statement No. 3 and PPL E x h i b i t 

No. 1 were received i n evidence.) 

MR. DeCUSATIS: Thank you. Mr. Keeler i s a v a i l a b l e 

f o r any questions. 

JUDGE COLWELL: I have no questions f o r you, Mr. 

Keeler. Thank you very much. You're excused. 

THE WITNESS: Thank you, Your Honor. 

(Witness excused.) 

MR. DeCUSATIS: Your Honor, our next witness t h i s 
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morning i s Barry L. Gebhard. 

Whereupon, 

BARRY L. GEBHARD 

having been duly sworn, t e s t i f i e d as f o l l o w s : 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. DeCUSATIS: 

Q. Mr. Gebhard, could you s t a t e your f u l l name and 

s p e l l your l a s t name f o r the record? 

A. Barry L. Gebhard, G-E-B-H-A-R-D. 

Q. And Mr. Gebhard, your business address, please? 

A. Two North Ninth S t r e e t , Allentown, Pennsylvania, 

18101. 

Q. And by whom are you employed and i n what 

capacity? 

A. I'm employed by PPL E l e c t r i c U t i l i t i e s 

Corporation as a system property land manager i n r e a l e s t a t e 

services. 

MR. DeCUSATIS: Your Honor, at t h i s time I ' d l i k e t o 

provide f o r the record two copies of a document pre-marked 

as PPL Statement No. 4. As we i n d i c a t e d e a r l i e r , the cover 

page, we've noted revised t o r e f l e c t the f a c t t h a t t h e r e are 

some small changes i n t h i s document from the one t h a t had 

prev i o u s l y been d i s t r i b u t e d but had not been entered on the 

record. 

BY MR. DeCUSATIS: 
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Q. Mr. Gebhard, do you have before you a copy of 

the document which i s pre-marked PPL Statement No. 4? 

A. Yes, I do. 

MR. DeCUSATIS: Your Honor, we would request t h a t 

t h i s document be i d e n t i f i e d f o r the record as PPL Statement 

No. 4. 

JUDGE COLWELL: I t i s so marked. 

(Whereupon, the document was marked 

as PPL Statement No. 4 f o r 

i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

BY MR. DeCUSATIS: 

Q. Mr. Gebhard, we j u s t t a l k e d about the f a c t t h a t 

there are some r e v i s i o n s i n t h i s document from the prepared 

testimony t h a t had been d i s t r i b u t e d on July 19th. Could you 

very b r i e f l y e x p l a i n how the statement being o f f e r e d f o r the 

record today d i f f e r s from the one t h a t was d i s t r i b u t e d 

e a r l i e r ? 

A. There are j u s t two r e v i s i o n s . F i r s t , s t a r t i n g 

on page three and continuin g t o page f o u r , I have i d e n t i f i e d 

and described PPL E x h i b i t No. 4 which contains the e x h i b i t s 

of PPL's a p p l i c a t i o n t o exercise the power of eminent domain 

over the property of East Hempfield Township. 

Secondly, beginning on page 18 — on l i n e 18, I'm 

sorry of page four and continuing t o page f i v e , I have 

updated the status of PPL's negotiations t o acquire 
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right-of-way from the township and from Mr. Landis. 

Q. Thank you. And Mr. Gebhard, are there any 

cor r e c t i o n s t h a t need t o be made t o the prepared statement 

f o r purposes of the record t h i s morning? 

A. Yes. I have one c o r r e c t i o n , please. On page 

thr e e , l i n e 21, I would l i k e t o remove the word "three." I t 

has, "PPL has proposed t o obt a i n w i l l cross over one of two 

tra c k s as noted i n E x h i b i t B." S t r i k e the word "three." 

Q. Thank you. Mr. Gebhard, subject t o the 

c o r r e c t i o n you've j u s t provided t o us, i f I were t o ask you 

the questions t h a t are contained i n PPL Statement No. 4, 

would your answers be the same as are set f o r t h t herein? 

A. Yes, they would. 

Q. And i s t h i s i n f o r m a t i o n t r u e and c o r r e c t t o the 

best of your knowledge, in f o r m a t i o n and b e l i e f ? 

A. Yes, i t i s . 

MR. DeCUSATIS: Your Honor, I've provided t o the 

court r e p o r t e r two copies of documents t h a t have been pre­

marked as PPL E x h i b i t Nos. 3 and 4, representing the 

e x h i b i t s t h a t were f i l e d f o r PPL's a p p l i c a t i o n s t o o b t a i n 

approval t o exercise the power of eminent domain w i t h 

respect t o the pr o p e r t i e s of Mr. Landis and East Hempfield 

Township. We have copies f o r Your Honor as w e l l . 

JUDGE COLWELL: Thank you. 

BY MR. DeCUSATIS: 

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 761-7150 



o 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

49 

Q. Mr. Gebhard, do you have w i t h you a t t h e w i t n e s s 

s t a n d c o p i e s o f t h e two documents which have been pre-marked 

as PPL E x h i b i t Nos. 3 and 4? 

A. Yes, I do. 

MR. DeCUSATIS: Your Honor, I guess a t t h i s p o i n t I 

sho u l d ask t h a t t h e y be i d e n t i f i e d f o r t h e r e c o r d as marked. 

JUDGE COLWELL: They are marked. 

(Whereupon, t h e documents were 

marked as PPL E x h i b i t s Nos. 3 and 

4 f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

BY MR. DeCUSATIS: 

Q. Mr. Gebhard, are these b o t h t r u e and c o r r e c t 

c o p i e s o f t h e e x h i b i t s t h a t had been f i l e d by PPL i n t h i s 

m a t t e r r e q u e s t i n g a p p r o v a l t o e x e r c i s e t h e power o f eminent 

domain across t h e p r o p e r t i e s o f Mr. Landis and East 

Hempfield Township, r e s p e c t i v e l y ? 

A. Yes, t h e y a r e . 

Q. And i s t h e i n f o r m a t i o n c o n t a i n e d i n each o f 

tho s e e x h i b i t s t r u e and c o r r e c t t o t h e b e s t o f your 

knowledge, i n f o r m a t i o n and b e l i e f ? 

A. Yes, i t i s . 

MR. DeCUSATIS: Your Honor, we would move t h e 

admission o f PPL Statement No. 4 and PPL E x h i b i t s 3 and 4 a t 

t h i s t i m e . 

JUDGE COLWELL: They are a d m i t t e d . 
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(Whereupon, the documents marked as 

PPL Statement No. 4 and PPL 

Ex h i b i t s Nos. 3 and 4 were 

received i n evidence.) 

MR. DeCUSATIS: And Mr. Gebhard i s also a v a i l a b l e f o r 

any questions. 

(Pause.) 

JUDGE COLWELL: I can't come up w i t h any. I have no 

questions. Thank you. You are excused. 

THE WITNESS: Thank you, Your Honor. 

(Witness excused.) 

MR. DeCUSATIS: Your Honor, I t h i n k i t might be 

h e l p f u l t o j u s t take a moment and t a l k a l i t t l e b i t about I 

guess the status of the case, where we stand, what our hopes 

and expectations are. 

As explained i n Mr. Gebhard's Statement No. 4 and as 

Your Honor i s aware from Mr. Byler's July 30 l e t t e r , Mr. 

Landis through h i s counsel had o r a l l y accepted an o f f e r f o r 

conveyance of a right-of-way t h a t the company had requested 

across the Landis property. 

There were c e r t a i n terms of t h a t agreement which were 

incorporated i n a d r a f t of settlement document t h a t I 

prepared and sent out t o Mr. Byler on I bel i e v e August 19th. 

We are awaiting word from them. He obviously needs t o 

review i t along w i t h h i s c l i e n t , and we're w a i t i n g t o hear 

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 761-7150 



9 

0 

i 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20. 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

51 

back from them. I t has not yet been executed, but we would 

not a n t i c i p a t e t h a t t h a t would be a problem. We obviously 

can't speak f o r Mr. Byler or h i s c l i e n t . 

As you are aware from the prehearing conference, the 

township of East Hempfield had i n d i c a t e d i t had no o b j e c t i o n 

w i t h respect t o the existence or s i t i n g of the proposed 

l i n e . There had been discussions about a c q u i r i n g the 

necessary right-of-way. Subsequent t o the prehearing 

conference at the request of Ms. Smith, which was made on 

the record — I believe was made on the record dur i n g t h a t 

hearing, we d i d indeed get back i n touch w i t h the township 

t o continue c e r t a i n discussions about the terms of a 

conveyance. 

There had been subsequently an i n d i c a t i o n t h a t they 

would accept the terms of an o f f e r by the company t o acquire 

the right-of-way. We subsequently submitted the necessary 

documents f o r the conveyance of the right-of-way. 

We are awaiting the completion and d e l i v e r y of those 

documents t o us. There was some i n d i c a t i o n , not from Ms. 

Smith but from the township manager, t h a t t h e i r w i l l i n g n e s s 

t o do t h a t might have been i n some doubt, but subsequently 

an i n d i c a t i o n t h a t they now believed t h a t they were prepared 

t o execute the documents necessary t o complete t h a t 

t r a n s a c t i o n . 

The l a t e s t i n f o r m a t i o n we have about t h a t was an 
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i n d i c a t i o n t o us, again not from Ms. Smith but from the 

township manager, t h a t they a n t i c i p a t e d t h a t t h a t might be 

done at a supervisors meeting t h a t ' s going t o take place 

t h i s week, so ho p e f u l l y we w i l l get some c l a r i t y and i f a l l 

goes w e l l w e ' l l have good news t o r e p o r t t o you on t h a t . 

I t h i n k a t t h i s p o i n t , however, i t was very h e l p f u l 

since we had pre-scheduled these hearings t o show up not 

only f o r the b e n e f i t of the p a r t i e s who had up t o t h i s p o i n t 

intervened but, given the nature of these cases, i n case 

there was anybody else who was r e l y i n g on the hearing 

schedule and hoped t o be able t o come here. Obviously, t h a t 

was not the case. But i n any event, i t also provided us the 

oppo r t u n i t y t o place i n t o the record the support f o r our 

l e t t e r of n o t i f i c a t i o n . 

I guess the way t h i s could play out w i l l depend on 

what we see happening, and h o p e f u l l y i f everything f a l l s 

i n t o place we w i l l have no need t o f o l l o w up on the 

a p p l i c a t i o n s f o r condemnation. 

I f t h a t indeed turns out t o be the case, there are I 

guess two routes we could f o l l o w or have been followed when 

t h a t ' s occurred, and I guess both of them are a v a i l a b l e . 

One would be, assuming the a p p l i c a t i o n s are resolved 

and we are able t o f i l e p e t i t i o n s t o withdraw them so t h a t 

only the l e t t e r of n o t i f i c a t i o n i s outstanding, i n one other 

case which we had where i t i n i t i a l l y was assigned t o the 
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O f f i c e of Ad m i n i s t r a t i v e Law Judge but opp o s i t i o n l a t e r was 

withdrawn t o the l e t t e r of n o t i f i c a t i o n , Judge Cocheres was 

able t o e s s e n t i a l l y assign i t back t o the Bureau of Fixed 

U t i l i t y Services as a non-contested l e t t e r of n o t i f i c a t i o n , 

at which p o i n t Fixed U t i l i t y Services prepared a r e p o r t and 

i t went t o the Commission i n the same way i n which a l e t t e r 

of n o t i f i c a t i o n i f not i n i t i a l l y contested would be handled. 

So t h a t option i s one t h a t remains open t o us i f , as 

I sa i d , as we hope and a n t i c i p a t e , t h a t the a p p l i c a t i o n s f o r 

eminent domain do not become necessary. 

So I would suggest I guess at t h i s p o i n t t h a t maybe I 

could schedule or plan t o get back i n touch w i t h Your Honor, 

say by the end of next week and provide you w i t h a stat u s 

r e p o r t and l e t you know where we are. Does t h a t sound l i k e 

a good idea? 

JUDGE COLWELL: Sure. That's f i n e w i t h me. 

MR. DeCUSATIS: And i f f o r some reason, and we 

c e r t a i n l y wouldn't a n t i c i p a t e i t given everything we've 

heard from the other p a r t i e s , but i f anything changes and i t 

somehow becomes necessary f o r us t o move forward w i t h t h i s 

t o an i n i t i a l decision because of the need t o get f i n d i n g s 

f o r the a p p l i c a t i o n s , w e ' l l obviously l e t you know at the 

e a r l i e s t o p portunity and b r i n g you up t o date on t h a t . 

We're obviously very hopeful t h a t won't be the case. 

JUDGE COLWELL: So e i t h e r way, you're going t o l e t me 
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know? 

MR. DeCUSATIS: I w i l l . 

JUDGE COLWELL: I won't do anything unless I hear 

from you. 

MR. DeCUSATIS: Okay. And I w i l l plan t o get back i n 

touch w i t h you next week, again, one way or another. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Fai r enough. Does t h a t wrap i t up? 

MR. DeCUSATIS: I t h i n k we're concluded. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay. Then we can go o f f the record. 

(Whereupon, at 10:40 a.m., the proceedings were 

concluded.) 
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C E R T I F I C A T E 

I hereby c e r t i f y , as the stenographic r e p o r t e r , t h a t 

the foregoing proceedings were taken s t e n o g r a p h i c a l l y by me 

and t h e r e a f t e r reduced t o t y p e w r i t i n g by me or under my 

d i r e c t i o n , and t h a t t h i s t r a n s c r i p t i s a t r u e and accurate 

record t o the best of my a b i l i t y . 

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY, INC. 

By: 

John A . K e l l y , 
C e r t i f i e d V e r b a t i m R e p o r t e r 
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